
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM
Meeting held: 22nd June 2015
Present:
Kettering Borough Councillors

Councillor Michael Brown (Chair)

Councillor Lloyd Bunday (Deputy Chair)

Councillor Linda Adams


Councillor James Burton


Councillor Ash Davies

Councillor Maggie Don


Councillor Terry Freer

Councillor Jenny Henson


Councillor Anne Lee


Councillor Shirley Lynch


Councillor Clark Mitchell


Councillor Mary Malin


Councillor Mick Scrimshaw


Councillor Lesley Thurland


Councillor Greg Titcombe

Councillor Keli Watts


Councillor Jonathan West


Northamptonshire County Council


Councillor Bill Parker (Clover Hill Division)

Councillor Eileen Hales (Windmill Division)

Representatives of Member Organisations


Ms Myra Bale (Kettering Taxi Association)



Mr Paul Ansell (Kettering Civic Society)


Ms Monica Ozdemir (Kettering Civic Society)


Sgt Megan Sae-Thang (Northamptonshire Police)


Also Present


Councillor Michael Tebbutt (A6 Towns Forum representative)


Graham Soulsby (Kettering Borough Council)


Shirley Plenderleith (Kettering Borough Council)


Alex Jelley (Kettering Borough Council)


David Pope (Forum Administrator)

15.KTF.01
ELECTION OF CHAIR
Councillor Lesley Thurland proposed and Councillor James Burton seconded that Councillor Mike Brown be elected as Chair of the forum. 

Councillor Mick Scrimshaw proposed and Councillor Keli Watts seconded that Councillor Maggie Don be elected as Chair of the forum.

Members cast their votes as follows for the position of Chair:-

Councillor Mike Brown – 11 votes

Councillor Maggie Don – 8 votes 

It was therefore
RESOLVED
that Councillor Michael Brown be appointed Chair of the Town Forum for the municipal year 2015/16

15.KTF.02
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIR

Councillor Jenny Henson proposed and Councillor Shirley Lynch seconded that Councillor Lloyd Bunday be elected as Deputy Chair of the forum. 

Councillor Jonathan West proposed and Councillor Keli Watts seconded that Councillor Maggie Don be elected as Deputy Chair of the forum.

Members cast their votes as follows for the position of Deputy Chair:-

Councillor Lloyd Bunday – 10 votes

Councillor Maggie Don – 8  votes 

It was therefore

RESOLVED
that Councillor Lloyd Bunday be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Town Forum for the municipal year 2015/16

15.KTF.03
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from Councillors Duncan Bain, Scott Edwards, Jim Harker (NCC) and Philip Hollobone. Apologies were also received from Stuart Wesselby, Principal of Tresham College. 

15.KTF.04
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Kettering Town Forum held on 2nd February 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.KTF.05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor James Burton declared a pecuniary interest in Item 9 – Town Centre Updates, in relation to Kettering market and left the room during the discussions for this item. 
15.KTF.06
NOMINATIONS FOR REPRESENTATIVES ON THE A6 TOWNS AND RURAL FORUMS

Councillor Maggie Don was nominated as the forum’s representative on the A6 Towns Forum


There were no nominations made for a representative on the Rural Forum. This item would be held over for the next meeting of the forum.

15.KTF.07
POLICING ISSUES AND STATISTICS

Sergeant Megan Sae-Thang of Northamptonshire Police attended the meeting to present the police statistics for the period June 2013 to May 2015.

The forum noted that the areas of main concern for the force were violence and burglaries of dwellings, both of which had seen a large increase over the past 12 months. It was further noted that 76% of dwelling burglaries occurred as a result of property insecurities such as open windows. A number of publicity campaigns had taken place to highlight this issue with police operations ongoing to combat burglaries. 

In regard to crimes of violence, the ward with the highest figures was William Knibb, although it was noted that this area included the majority of Kettering’s night-time economy. A lot of work had been undertaken in association with Pub Watch and a 30% reduction in offences had been noted over the last month. Work was ongoing, with offenders being barred from the town centre and additional officers deployed as part of the night time economy, with an additional seven officers on duty on pay days. Additionally extra work was being undertaken to combat domestic violence. 


Questions asked and comments made were as follows:-

	Question/Comment
	Answer



	Could a request be made to the Police and Crime Commissioner to attend the next meeting of the forum?
	Officers would draft a letter to the PCC on behalf of Kettering Town Forum inviting him to a future meeting of the forum. Similar requests had been made in the past, although a favourable response had yet to be received. 


	Had the number of police officers reduced substantially throughout the past year?


	The number of front line officers had slightly increased. Four recruitment drives had taken place in the last year, with 18 officers currently undertaking training following the last round of recruitment. The service had lost funding and back office staff as a result of austerity measures. However, there had been an increase of two officers per team in Kettering. 



	Could the 280% increase in sexual offences in Avondale Grange ward be explained?
	A lot of work had been undertaken in regard to child sexual exploitation, so an increase in offences was expected, although there was a recognition that more needed to be done to tackle the issue. Several historic reports relating to one offender on Avondale may have increased the statistical data. There was no particular ongoing issue on Avondale Grange ward.



	At the previous meeting of the forum the following question had been asked, to which there had been no response:-

“Has there been a significant increase in crime during the night time since street lighting was reduced?”  
	Sgt Sae-Thang would liaise with Sgt Simon Lloyd in order to provide an answer.


15.KTF.08
TOWN CENTRE UPDATE

Members of the Forum received a presentation giving an update on recent and future town centre events and planned works, including the Women's Tour Cycle Race, Kettfest, the new Traffic Regulation Order and an update on the Public Spaces Protection Order (PSPO). 

The following points were noted:-

Feedback from recent events
· Congratulations were offered by the forum to the team involved in the organisation of the Women’s Tour cycle event held on 19th June. A number of events had been held throughout the town centre on the day of the race, with high levels of positive feedback received from new and existing town centre users. Businesses had also reported a huge upswing in footfall.
· Kettfest, alongside Cycle Saturday and the Teenage Market had been a resounding success, again with high levels of positive feedback. 

· The Summer Celebration season would continue with Kettering–by-the-Sea, the official opening of The Yards development and commencement of the replacement of Newland Street bus shelters which would begin in July with completion anticipated by September.

· The outcome of the success of Kettering’s Purple Flag bid would be made known in early July.

Traffic Regulation Order (TRO)

· The introduction of the TRO had seen the implementation of a 20mph speed limit in the zone and the installation of four rising bollard gateways, accessed via swipe card. A collapsible manual bollard had also been installed at Meeting Lane.
· Blue Badge parking had been created on both Lower Street and Gold Street. Bike racks had been installed and a loading bay created within Wadcroft Car Park for delivery purposes that would be completed by completed as part of refurbishment works to be completed by mid-July.
· Some issues had arisen regarding the software packages provided as part of the rising bollard system, as KBC requirements tested both the hardware and software to the limit. 

· Feedback from local businesses had been mixed, although feedback from shoppers had been overwhelmingly positive.
Public Space Protection Order (PSPO)
· The PSPO was a new provision created by 2014 Anti-Social Behaviour Crime and Policing Act and was intended to deal with any nuisance or problem the community considers to be occurring within a defined area. Various conditions can be applied to the area for the prevention of anti-social behaviour.

· A number of current KBC orders (e.g. dog fouling) would cease in 2017, and the 2014 Act was seen as a good opportunity to roll together the various issues and concerns regarding the town centre in a joined up fashion. 
· Public consultation had been undertaken, with 626 responses received over a period of 5 months with 568 of these from the online survey. 446 respondents agreed with the introduction of a PSPO, although 286 of those disagreed that skateboarding, skating and scootering should be included as part of the order. Additionally, an online petition featuring over 2900 signatures had been received, with responses largely focussed on skateboarding. Proposals had been discussed at the Research and Development Committee on 17th June, with further discussions due with skateboarding groups. The PSPO would continue through the committee cycle. 
· The exact wording of the PSPO had yet to be agreed. 
15.KTF.09
TRESHAM COLLEGE


As Stuart Wesselby was unable to attend the meeting, this item was held over to the next meeting of the Kettering Town Forum.

15.KTF.10
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
· Police Issues and Statistics (including Parking Enforcement on double yellow lines)
· Town Centre update
· Invitation to the organisers of the Women’s Cycling Tour
· Invitation to the organisers of Kettfest 

· Tresham College

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.28 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair

DJP
(Kettering Town Forum No. 1)
22.6.15

